

PENDING
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE SOUTH DAVIS WATER DISTRICT HELD FEB. 12, 2025 AT THE DISTRICT OFFICE LOCATED AT 407 WEST 3100 SOUTH, BOUNTIFUL, UTAH

Trustees Present:		     	
Ronald Mortensen		Chairman	
	Kathy Thurston		Trustee
	Elaine Oaks			Trustee		

Also present:	
Jake Ferguson	Manager
Tracie James	District Clerk
John Crofts	Davis County Commission Vice Chair

The meeting was called to order by Trustee Mortensen at 4:32 p.m., after which he welcomed all those present.  

Public Comment Period:

	Davis County Commissioner, John Crofts reported that Trustee Mortensen had invited him to attend this Board meeting and that he has always taken an interest in water. He reported that he worked for 21 years with the State of Utah in the Division of Emergency Management and that he was aware of issues with our aquifer. Mr. Crofts will be serving on the Great Salt Lake Advisory Board beginning April 2025.

	Mr. Ferguson provided a quick overview of the District and the current situation that this area is in. Mr. Ferguson explained that the aquifer that the District pulls water from is considered an unconfined aquifer. He explained that this means there is little or no clay layer preventing water from the surface to enter the aquifer. He also stated that approximately 40% of the aquifer recharge comes from sprinkler/irrigation water that is imported 30 miles away from the Weber River and through the Davis Aqueduct to this area.  Mr. Ferguson explained that secondary water metering will greatly reduce the amount of water that would have otherwise recharged the aquifer.  Mr. Ferguson explained that this lack of recharge will allow saltwater intrusion into the aquifer from the Great Salt Lake.  Mr. Ferguson stated that this intrusion would contaminate fresh water in the aquifer, while the lack of recharge would also cause more subsidence in neighborhoods.

Board Member Report:

	Trustee Oaks and Trustee Mortensen reported that they attended a committee meeting regarding HB81-Fluoride Amendments. They spoke in favor of removing fluoride from culinary water. District water operator, JayDee Watt, also attended the meeting and spoke on the dangers that water operators face with having to inject fluoride in the water. 

	Trustee Mortensen reported that, according to statistics cited on the floor of the House, some counties in the State that do not fluoridate the water, have lower cavity rates than some counties that do fluoridate the water.

	
	
	

	Trustee Mortensen reported that there will probably be a bill passed this year that will require a fee to be paid to the Division of Water Quality. This may not take affect for a year or two.

Minutes of Previous Meeting:

Trustee Thurston moved that the meeting minutes from January 8, 2025 be approved as written. Trustee Oaks seconded the motion. The motion carried with Trustees Mortensen, Thurston and Oaks voting “aye”. 

Expenditures Update:

The expense report for January 2025 was reviewed. After some questions and a discussion on various items, Trustee Oaks moved that the expenses for January 2025 be ratified and approved.  Trustee Thurston seconded the motion. The motion carried with Trustees Mortensen, Thurston and Oaks voting “aye”. 

Review and Discuss South Davis Water District Strengths, Vulnerabilities and Opportunities:

	Many of these issues were discussed during the public comment period with Mr. Crofts, therefore, the Board has agreed to move on to the next agenda item. 

Review Current Legislation to Determine Bills That the Board Will Support or Oppose:

	The Board discussed the following bills in this year’s legislative session:

H.B. 81-Fluroide Amendments-Would prevent water providers from injecting fluoride into drinking water

H.B. 274-Water Amendments-Forces secondary water providers to charge based on usage as read from secondary water meters.

H.B. 330-Water Sprinkler Efficiency Requirements-Prohibits pop-up sprinklers in some cases.

S.B. 80-Drinking Water Amendments-Requires water entities to pay an annual fee to the Division of Water Quality.

	After some discussion, Trustee Mortensen motioned that the Board will support H.B. 81, and will oppose H.B. 274, H.B. 330 and S.B. 80. Trustee Oaks seconded the motion. The motion carried with Trustees Mortensen, Thurston and Oaks voting “aye”. 





Consider Motion to Release Back to the State All, or a Portion of, the Remaining $3.5 Million in ARPA Grant Money That Was Awarded to the District for Secondary Metering:

	 Mr. Ferguson reported that the new estimated price to install 1” secondary water meters, based on bids received in December 2024, would be approximately $2,962 each. This amount is a 16% increase from 2 years ago when the District was awarded the ARPA grant money. Mr. Ferguson stated that the total cost for metering all connections would be approximately $6,000,000 versus the $5,400,000 estimated two years ago.  He explained that if the District were to move forward with secondary water metering, the District would need to start now and install 136 meters per month until November of 2026. He stated that the District would have to forgo all capital improvement projects through 2025 and 2026, and would have to further increase irrigation rates.  Lastly, Mr. Ferguson said that the District would need to apply for over $1,000,000 in further grant money from the State, which would take at least 6 months to receive if awarded. 

	Mr. Ferguson stated that if the District released the grant money back to the State, the District would never get it back. Mr. Ferguson stated that this was the moment that the Board needed to decide whether to meter every connection or not due to time constraints and availability of grant money.  Mr. Ferguson also stated that the District could attempt to get an exemption of metering secondary connections by applying with the Division of Water Rights to meter at strategic points should the Board decided not to meter every secondary connection.  He stated that he felt there was a chance the exemption could be approved.  Mr. Ferguson stated that the Board should retain at least $750,000 in grant money in order to meter the strategic points in the event the exemption was approved.  

	The Board decided that they would like to move forward with hiring Horrocks Engineering to apply for an exemption from Utah Code 73-10-34(13) prior to making a motion to return the grant money. It was agreed that Mr. Ferguson would work with Horrocks Engineering to prepare the application for the exemption that was discussed and, if necessary, the Board would convene a special meeting as soon as possible to hear the results and to decide on how to handle the $3.5 million in grant money. The Board decided to revisit this at a later date after more information is received. 

Consider a Motion to Approve the Proposal of Horrocks Engineering to Study and Apply for an Exemption of Utah Code Sub-Section 73-10-34(13), Which Would Allow the District to Meter at Strategic Points Rather Than Every Secondary Metering Connection and Would Convert Irrigation #2 into an Aquifer Recharge Station:	

	 Mr. Ferguson explained that he spoke with a representative from Hyrum City who was able to secure an exemption from secondary water metering by applying to meter at strategic points. He explained that the exemption requires that the District rely 100% on stream flow, and have minimal storage.  Mr. Ferguson said that he felt that if the District agreed to convert irrigation reservoir #2 into a recharge station by removing the reservoir clay liner, the state may be more willing to approve the exemption.  Mr. Ferguson explained that the State knows the trouble that this area is in due to a 
groundwater shortage, and that this could be a way the state could help remediate the problem.  He said that the cost to have Horrocks study the feasibility of turning reservoir #2 into recharge and apply for the exemption would be $99,580. The first step would be to apply for the exemption, which would be a very small portion of the cost. If the District does not get the exemption, we would not move forward with the recharge project. 

	
	

	Trustee Oaks motioned that the District move forward with approving the proposal of Horrocks Engineering to apply for an exemption of Utah Code Sub-Section 73-10-34(13). Trustee Thurston seconded the motion. The motion carried with Trustees Mortensen, Thurston and Oaks voting “aye”.

Manager’s Report:

	Mr. Ferguson reported that he applied for $400,000 from the CDBG grant through Davis County this year. There was a pause with the Federal funding when the Trump administration got appointed, but the pause has officially been released.

	 Mr. Ferguson reported that the District has had several main line breaks that he contributes to the use of four booster pumps that the District runs weekly. Mr. Ferguson proposed that the District purchase two new VFD (Variable Frequency Drive) booster pumps.  He explained that this type of booster powers up and down slowly so that there is minimal hammering effect.  He stated that the pumps cost around $20,000 each.  The Board approved the purchase of two VFD pumps for now, and said they would consider more in the future. 
	  
	 Mr. Ferguson reported that the snowpack is at 80% of average at the time of the meeting.

	 


	There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 6:48 p.m. 


				


										
District Clerk
